THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF LICENTIATE OF ENGINEERING

Functionalization and characterization of aqueous silica sols and their application in Pickering emulsions

Sanna M.S. Björkegren



Department of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering

CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

Gothenburg, Sweden 2016

Functionalization and characterization of aqueous silica sols and their application in Pickering emulsions SANNA M.S. BJÖRKEGREN

© SANNA M.S. BJÖRKEGREN, 2016.

Licentiatuppsatser vid institutionen för kemi och kemiteknik Chalmers tekniska högskola Serie Nr: 2016:14 ISSN: 1652-943X

Department of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg Sweden Telephone + 46 (0)31-772 1000

Cover: Microscope image of emulsified oil (Exxsol D60) using surface functionalized colloidal silica as emulsifier. The silica particles were functionalized using two types of silanes, one with hydrophilic polyethylene glycol groups and one with hydrophobic propyl groups. The oil was mixed with fluorescent dye prior to emulsification. Björn Elgh is kindly acknowledged for taking the image.

Printed by Chalmers Reproservice Gothenburg, Sweden 2016

Functionalization and characterization of aqueous silica sols and their application in Pickering emulsions

SANNA M.S. BJÖRKEGREN Department of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering Chalmers University of Technology

ABSTRACT

The main objective of this thesis is to create an understanding of how surface functionalized colloidal silica can be utilized in emulsions stabilized solely by particles, so called Pickering emulsions. To achieve this, water-based silica sols have been functionalized with hydrophilic and hydrophobic groups. The amounts of attached surface functional groups on the particles have been characterized using NMR spectroscopy, including NMR diffusometry. To further explore the attained properties of the modified particles, they have been studied using zeta potential and surface charge measurements as well as studies of how pH affects the flocculation of the functionalized silica sols. The emulsification abilities of the modified particles were evaluated by preparing Pickering emulsions using particles with varying degrees and combinations of hydrophilic and hydrophobic groups. In emulsion systems the wettability of the particles and the interfacial tension at the oil/water interface are relevant parameters, why surface and interfacial tension at the silica suspension/air and silica suspension/oil interfaces have been analyzed.

Hydrophilic functionalization of the silica sols was achieved by attaching methyl poly(ethylene glycol) silane (mPEG silane) to the silica particle surface. This way provides an efficient reduction of surface charge density, a pH dependent and controllable flocculation behavior is achieved and surface activity of the particles is reached. These properties are all beneficial for emulsion formulation. The hydrophobic functionalization of the silica sols was accomplished by attaching organosilanes containing propyl, methyl and octyl groups. It was found that colloidal silica functionalized with hydrophobic groups produced emulsions with smaller emulsion droplets compared to using *i.e.* unmodified silica. The emulsification performance was however further improved by attachment of both mPEG silane and propyl silane, preferably in combination with one more organosilane. The balance between hydrophilic and hydrophobic groups is of high importance, where a high degree of mPEG silane renders particles too hydrophilic to be efficient as emulsifiers. When studying the effect of silica particle size, it was found that smaller particles reduce the emulsion droplet size distribution due to the larger surface area available for stabilization. Also the pH and the salt concentration are important for efficient emulsion droplet formation. A pH below 6 to 4, depending on the particle used, is beneficial and in some cases required for emulsion formation. The low pH provides bridge-flocculated particles owing to the mPEG silane functionalization. The Pickering emulsions obtained display a high stability towards coalescence over a long period of time (from five weeks to 1.5 years).

Keywords: functionalized colloidal silica, Pickering emulsions, NMR spectroscopy, surface activity

List of publications:

- Surface activity and flocculation behavior of polyethylene glycol-functionalized silica nanoparticles
 Sanna Björkegren, Lars Nordstierna, Anders Törncrona, Michael Persson and Anders Palmqvist
 Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 2015. 452(0): p. 215-223
- Hydrophilic and hydrophobic modifications of silica particles for Pickering emulsions
 Sanna Björkegren, Lars Nordstierna, Anders Törncrona and Anders Palmqvist Submitted for publication

Contribution report to the listed publications:

- I. Responsible for all experimental work, except for the NMR measurements, which were performed and analyzed together with Lars Nordstierna. Responsible for writing the manuscript.
- II. Responsible for all experimental work. Responsible for writing the manuscript.

Other publications not included in this thesis:

A new emulsion liquid membrane based on a palm oil for the extraction of heavy metals
 Sanna Björkegren*, Rose Fassihi Karimi*, Anna Martinelli, Natesan Jayakumar and Mohammad Ali Hashim
 Membranes, 2015. 5(2): p. 168-179

*Contributed equally in performing the experimental work

CONTENTS

	1
Objectives	2
1 Emulsions	3
1.1 Surface activity and interfacial tension	3
1.1.1 Amphiphilic particles	4
1.2 Pickering emulsions	4
1.2.1 Destabilization mechanisms	5
1.3 Emulsification process	6
2 Colloidal silica and surface functionalization	7
2.1 Surface chemistry and stability of colloidal silica	7
2.2 Functionalization of colloidal silica	8
3 Analytical techniques	10
3.1 NMR spectroscopy	10
3.1.1 T_1 and T_2 relaxation	11
3.1.2 NMR diffusometry	12
3.2 Light scattering techniques	13
3.2.1 Dynamic light scattering	13
3.2.2 Zeta potential and surface charge	13
3.2.3 Laser diffraction	14
3.3 Surface activity techniques	14
3.4 Other analytical techniques	15
3.4.1 Turbidity measurements	15
3.4.2 Elemental analysis	15
4 Results and discussion	16
4.1 Determination of amount of surface functionalization on the colloidal silica	16
4.2 Surface and interfacial properties	21
4.2.1 Surface charge and surface activity	21
4.2.2 Flocculation behavior	23
4.3 Evaluation of emulsification performance	25
4.3.1 Effect of the type of surface modification	25
4.3.2 Effect of pH	26
4.3.3 Other factors influencing emulsification abilities	27
5 Concluding remarks	28

6	Abbreviations	30
7	Acknowledgements	31
Refer	ences	32



Figure 1. An emulsion (milk) in a silica container (glass).

INTRODUCTION

Most of us are subjected both to emulsions and to silica (SiO_2) every day. Drinking homogenized milk from a drinking glass is one example; milk is butterfat globules dispersed in a water-based media, thus an emulsion, and the glass is composed of mainly silica.

There are various examples of everyday life emulsion systems, including personal care products such as skin lotions, hairstyling products and cosmetics, pharmaceutical products such as topological creams with controlled release, paints and coatings, and other food products such as mayonnaise. Taking mayonnaise as an example, it consists of rapeseed oil, (or

some other oil, forming the discontinuous phase) dispersed in vinegar or lemon juice (the continuous phase) and some added egg yolk. This is what an emulsion is: a mixture of two or more normally immiscible liquids, where one liquid is dispersed in the other as droplets or globules. Egg yolk proteins and lecithin, which is a group of fatty substances occurring in egg, and act as the emulsifier and emulsion stabilizer. Without these proteins and lecithin the two normally immiscible phases (oil and water-based vinegar/lemon juice) would quickly separate.

Silicon dioxide is an oxide of silicon with the empirical chemical formula SiO₂. Silicon originates from exploding stars, is present in for example sand and clays and is the 7th most abundant element on Earth. Silicon dioxide, or silica, is the major component of the Earth's crust [2]. Silica exists in at least 12 different forms, of which all but one have tetrahedral crystal structures where each silicon atom is bound to four oxygen atoms [3]. This thesis is dedicated not to the material of the drinking glass mentioned above, but to silica nanoparticles suspended in water, also known as silica sols. These are already utilized in numerous industrial processes and commercial products, such as retention aid in paper making, as additives in paints, as binder in foundry applications, for beverage clarification, and in polishing products [4].

INTRODUCTION

The work presented in this thesis explores the use of silica nanoparticles for the formulation of emulsions, where they act as emulsifiers and emulsion stabilizers. Emulsions stabilized by particles (Pickering emulsions) instead of surfactants (traditional emulsions) are distinguished by an ability to disperse high volume fractions of discontinuous phase and a high stability towards coalescence [5, 6]. Traditional emulsions can in many applications be replaced by particle-stabilized ones, and when using silica particles an environmentally benign system can be accomplished. The silica particles are inherently hydrophilic, and in order to promote adsorption at the interfaces of the emulsion droplets, the silica surface is functionalized. A typical functionalization reduces the concentration of the surface silanol groups, decreases the surface energy and surface charge density of the particles and makes the surface more hydrophobic [7]. The silica particles are characterized in various ways, in order to gain control of the functionalization process and to be able to elucidate the types and amounts of surface species required for obtaining functioning emulsifying agents.

Objectives

The aim of this work was to create an understanding of how surface modified colloidal silica behaves and how they can be utilized in emulsion systems. To achieve this, the work has been focused on the following tasks:

- To functionalize silica sols with hydrophilic and hydrophobic groups
- To evaluate the stability and determine the amount of surface functionalization on the silica particles
- To identify suitable characterization methods that can be used for the study of surface modified silica particles
- To explore the behavior of the surface modified particles in colloidal and surface chemical contexts

Two papers are included in this thesis. In Paper I silica particles were functionalized with a poly(ethylene glycol) silane (mPEG silane), to investigate the functionalization procedure, characterization methods and the altered surface chemical properties obtained such as surface activity. Silica surfaces grafted with poly(ethylene oxide) (PEO) or poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) have been and are still frequently studied [8-11]. PEGylated particles often have uses in biomedical applications [12-15], but also in other applications such as coatings [16]. PEGylation of the particles yields a reduction of the surface charge density, and can induce steric stabilization thus allowing applications in a broader pH range. Partial coverage of the silica surface allows studies of how the pH influences particle-PEG interactions.

Silica particles with either chemisorbed or grafted hydrophobic organosilanes can be employed to study and control the wettability of the particles [17, 18]. This produces homogeneously functionalized particles. In Paper II however, the silica particles were functionalized with both hydrophilic and hydrophobic species, to obtain heterogeneous particles. The mPEG silane constituted the hydrophilic part of the modification. The hydrophobic functionalization was accomplished by using various degrees of organosilanes containing propyl, methyl or octyl groups.

CHAPTER ONE

1 Emulsions

Emulsions are mixtures of two or several normally immiscible liquids, in most cases oil and water, where either oil droplets are dispersed in water, producing an oil-in-water (o/w) emulsion, or water is dispersed in oil, generating a water-in-oil (w/o) emulsion. By the addition of surface active agents such as surfactants, which reduce the interfacial tension between the two liquid phases, and in combination with energy input, emulsions can be formed. In similarity to surfactants, colloidal particles can adsorb at the interface of the liquids and can thereby also stabilize emulsions, producing so called Pickering emulsions [5, 19, 20]. For this to occur the particles should be wetted by both phases, thus be partly hydrophilic and partly hydrophobic. The liquid of higher wetting capacity will generally constitute the continuous phase of the emulsion. The size of the particles will influence the system, and for efficient stabilization the particles should preferably be more than one magnitude smaller than the emulsion droplets [21]. It means that nanoparticles are required in order to produce emulsions with droplets of submicron size.

1.1 Surface activity and interfacial tension

Surface tension is what holds a drop of liquid together and is correlated to the cohesive energy in the liquid. Water for example has a high cohesive energy density and therefore also a high surface tension. At the surface of a liquid an asymmetry of cohesive forces exist and this gives rise to a certain surface tension [1]. In similarity, at the interface of two liquid media, e.g. oil and water, a certain interfacial tension exists. The origin of interfacial tension is exemplified in Figure 1-1: a liquid molecule in the bulk senses identical intermolecular forces in all directions, while a molecule



Figure 1-1. The imbalance of attractive forces at an interface causes the interfacial tension. Redrawn from [1].

at the interface lacks this attraction in one direction [1]. This leads to a minimization of the contact area between the oil and the water phases. This is the reason to why it is beneficial to reduce the interfacial tension between the phases, achieved through addition of surface active species like surfactants, in order to create an emulsion where the surface area between oil and water increases enormously. Surfactants possess a driving-force to assemble at interfaces, due to their amphiphilic nature. Particles can also be surface active, in the sense that they as well assemble at interfaces [5].

1.1.1 Amphiphilic particles

In theory, the best stabilizing effects of particles for Pickering emulsions are achieved when the particles are symmetrically positioned between the two liquid phases [22]. This implies that the particles resemble Janus particles, having two distinct areas differing from each other in terms of surface chemistry or polarity. The name comes from the two-faced Roman god Janus, since the particles are said to have two faces or regions; one region being polar and one region being non-polar, providing a true amphiphilic character of the particle. Originally the Janus term



Figure 1-2. A Janus particle has two faces or regions A and B with *e.g.* differing surface chemistry.

referred to particles with two equal areas of polar/non-polar regions (see Figure 1-2), however the ratio between the regions may also be varied [22, 23]. It has been theoretically predicted that a 3-fold increase in adsorption energy can be achieved, if the ratio of the polar to non-polar region is 50:50, compared to a homogeneous particle [22]. This has also been studied experimentally, where increased adsorption energy was achieved [24, 25]. In practice Janus particles are often tedious to produce and therefore not yet suitable for industrial applications. Some of the particles discussed in this work have been surface modified with both hydrophobic and hydrophilic groups, providing a heterogeneous surface modification, but have not been proven to have a true Janus character.

1.2 Pickering emulsions

As mentioned in the Introduction, Pickering emulsions can be used in many applications as an alternative to traditional emulsions, or when surfactant-free systems are needed. The surfactant-free character of the Pickering emulsions can be a desired property in for example cosmetics and pharmaceutical applications in which the surfactants can cause skin irritation [26].

Another desired feature of the Pickering emulsions is the high stability of the system. The adsorbed particles will efficiently hinder droplet coalescence, since they can act as a mechanical barrier between the phases [27, 28]. In addition, the particles adsorb in principle irreversibly at the interface of the emulsion droplet, if the three phase contact angle θ is close to 90° (see Figure 1-3) [21]. The large adsorption energy for particles at the oil/water interface results in a high energy barrier for spontaneous desorption. Eq. 1.1 is valid for spherical particles with smooth, uniform surface structures, and shows that the desorption energy, ΔG_{d_1} depends on the mentioned contact angle θ_{i} the particle radius r, and the interfacial tension between the oil phase and the water phase γ_{ow} [21].



Figure 1-3. Simplified illustration of a solid particle at the interface of an oil droplet dispersed in water, positioned in equilibrium at the oil-water interface with the contact angle θ .

$$\Delta G_d = \pi r^2 \gamma_{ow} (1 - \cos \theta)^2 \qquad \text{Eq. 1.1}$$

$$\cos \theta = \frac{\gamma_{po} - \gamma_{pw}}{\gamma_{ow}} \qquad \text{Eq. 1.2}$$

The contact angle and is dependent on the particle-oil, particle-water and oil-water interfacial tensions γ_{po} , γ_{pw} and γ_{ow} according to Young's equation (Eq. 1.2) and it describes the wettability of the particles [29]. A particle with $\theta = 90^{\circ}$ is equally wet by both liquid phases and is strongly held at the interface. For such particles, also for small ones with radii of 5-10 nm, $\Delta G_d >> 10k_B T$ [21, 30]. A rapid decrease in desorption energy is noted at either side of 90°, and when θ approaches 0° (hydrophilic particles) or 180° (hydrophobic particles) $\Delta G_d < 10 k_B T$ [5].

Often the particle needs to be modified, for example by hydrophobizing the particle surface, in order for the particles to be suited for Pickering emulsion applications. This can be achieved through physical adsorption or by covalent attachment of surface species.

1.2.1 Destabilization mechanisms

Depending on the application of the emulsion, different degrees of instability may be tolerated. As an example, creaming or sedimentation of the emulsion may not be tolerated for food applications or facial creams, while in other applications such as enhanced oil recovery this type of separation is allowed. Through a gentle shake of a creamed or sedimented emulsion the original appearance of the emulsion is regained, since this separation is simply due to gravitational forces. More severe destabilization mechanisms of the emulsions are due to coagulation and coalescence [26]. Bridge flocculation can also occur, when the emulsion droplets are partially covered and particles are shared between pairs of adjacent droplets [21]. At low concentrations of emulsifying agent the initial droplets will coalescence until the oil/water

interface of each droplet is covered with a sufficiently large amount of particles to stabilize the droplets [21, 31]. Saleh *et al.* [32] have suggested that small droplets play a key role in emulsion stability and that there has to be enough particles to cover the droplets, else large droplets are formed in an unstable emulsion. The driving force for increased droplet size is described by Laplace pressure difference ΔP (Eq. 1.3), where *r* is the droplet radius. When the droplets are completely covered they are sterically hindered from coalescence.

Other results have shown that stable emulsions can also be obtained when the emulsion droplets are not fully covered with particles [33]. The mechanisms behind remain to be explored for a full understanding, but one explanation could be stabilization through bridging monolayers with emulsion droplets sharing particles [27].

1.3 Emulsification process

A common way to obtain an emulsion is through homogenization using an Ultra Turrax, a Silent Crusher or similar device, for example a kitchen hand blender which can be preparation used for of home-made mayonnaise. For the creation of Pickering emulsions a relatively high energy input is required to achieve small emulsion droplets. This often induces foaming, making it difficult to evaluate the emulsification ability of the particles, since some of the particles would be trapped in the foam. Emulsification can also be performed using a Magic Lab device (see Figure 1-4), which recirculates the product. The recirculation provides efficient shearing thus a high input energy but still gives low generation of foam.



Figure 1-4. Magic Lab used for emulsification. The recirculation provides a high input energy but still give a low foam generation.

CHAPTER TWO

2 Colloidal silica and surface functionalization

Colloidal silicas are dispersions, often concentrated, of discrete amorphous silica particles in a liquid. The colloidal state comprises particles in the size range of 1 nm to 1 μ m. These are particles small enough not to settle through gravitational forces, their movement due to Brownian motion dominates over the gravitational one, but large enough to have properties distinct from of a true solution [4]. Colloidal particles in dispersion do not decrease the freezing point of the liquid, since the particles are not solved, but they do scatter incoming light. The particles are made up of colonies of approximately 10³ to 10⁶ atoms [4]. If the liquid in which the silica particles are maintained is organic, the suspension is referred to as an *organosol* and when the liquid is water it is called an *aquasol* or *hydrosol* [4]. The colloidal systems used in this work are all water-based and will be referred to simply as *silica sols*.

2.1 Surface chemistry and stability of colloidal silica

The nature of the colloidal silica surface depends on the status of its hydrate and hydroxylic cover, which in its turn is affected by for example heat treatment of the silica [34]. The functional groups that exist and constitute the hydroxylic cover are silanol groups (hydroxyls) and surface siloxanes (siloxane bridges). Single (isolated), vicinal and geminal (silanediol) silanol groups are found (Figure 2-1), and physically adsorbed water molecules are hydrogen-bonded to all types of silanol groups building up the hydrate cover [4]. The silanol number, α_{OH} , of fully hydroxylated amorphous silica lie within the range 4.2-5.7 OH groups nm⁻² [35]. According to Zhuravlev, the average value $\alpha_{OH} = 4.9$ OH groups nm⁻² is considered a physiochemical constant, since it is independent of origin and surface characteristics such as specific surface area [35]. The value corresponds to 8 µmol of silanol groups m⁻² surface. These can in water be ionized bearing a charge density that increases with pH; pK_a of the SiOH is around 9.2 [2]. At the isoelectric point, reported to be found around pH 2, a silica sol is metastable, and above pH 7 the concentration of surface charge is sufficient to cause mutual repulsion between the particles, which provides stability towards gelling of the sol, see Figure 2-1 [2, 4]. When the sol displays colloidal stability, the particles do not settle nor aggregate at a significant rate [4]. Gelling occurs when the particles are linked in branched chains, filling the volume of the sol and resulting in viscosity increase which eventually solidifies the sol into a gel [2]. During flocculation, the particles are linked by bridges induced by a flocculating agent long enough to allow the aggregated structure to remain open and voluminous [2]. Coagulation leads to the formation of compact aggregates that are macroscopically separated and in which the silica concentration increases [2].



Figure 2-1. Left: Influence of pH on sol stability or gel time of the water-colloidal silica systems. Reproduced from [2]. Right: Some of the groups involving Si-O bonds identified on the surface of amorphous silica.

2.2 Functionalization of colloidal silica

The use of silica materials, *e.g.* glass-fibers, functionalized with silane derivatives has been on the market since the 1950's [36, 37]. The work presented in this thesis comprised functionalization of colloidal silica by silylation of the surface shown in Figure 2-2.

The types of silica sols used are seen in Table 2-1. Silanes with organofunctional and hydrolysable groups were used for the functionalization, seen in Table 2-2. The results presented in Paper I concerns silica particles functionalized only with methyl polyethylene glycol silane (mPEG silane). Silica particles functionalized with different combinations of the silanes in Table 2-2, including mPEG, are presented in Paper II. The functionalizations were prepared via a direct, water-based route and at relatively high silica concentrations (20-40 wt% SiO₂).



Condensation of the silane to the silica surface



Figure 2-2. Silylation of the silica surface.

Table 2-1. Colloi	dal particles used,	all provided by	AkzoNobel Pu	Ip and Performa	nce Chemicals
(PPC) AB.				-	
					1

Commercial	Specific	Average particle	Native	Native	Abbreviation
name	surface area	diameter (nm)*	рН	conc. (wt%	
	(m²/g)			SiO ₂)	
Bindzil	360	8	9.1	31	Bz360
30/360					
Bindzil	130	21	10.1	40	Bz130
40/130					
Bindzil	200	14	2.8	34	Bz200
2034DI					

* The average particle diameter was calculated from the specific surface area [2], which was measured by Sears titration [38].

Table 2-2. Silanes used for the functionalization of silica presented in this thesis.

Product name	Manufacturer	Chemical structure	Character	Abbreviation
Silquest A-1230 Silane	Momentive	(H ₃ CO) ₃ Si(CH ₂) ₃ (OCH ₂ CH ₂) ₁₁ OCH ₃	Hydrophilic	mPEG
Ethoxy trimethylsilane	Sigma-Aldrich	H ₅ C ₂ OSi(CH ₃) ₃	Hydrophobic	TMEO
Dimethoxy dimethylsilane	Sigma-Aldrich	(H ₃ CO) ₂ Si(CH ₃) ₂	Hydrophobic	DMDMO
Dynasylan PTEO	Evonik	(H ₅ C ₂ O) ₃ Si(CH ₂) ₂ CH ₃	Hydrophobic	ΡΤΕΟ
Trimethoxy (propyl) silane	Sigma-Aldrich	(H ₃ CO) ₃ Si(CH ₂) ₂ CH ₃	Hydrophobic	ΡΤΜΟ
Silquest A-137 Silane	Momentive	(H ₅ C ₂ O) ₃ Si(CH ₂) ₇ CH ₃	Hydrophobic	OTEO

CHAPTER THREE

3 Analytical techniques

3.1 NMR spectroscopy

Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy was used in the work presented in both Papers I and II for determination of the amounts of bound surface species on the silica particles In Paper I NMR diffusometry and analysis of the relaxation behavior of the species was employed, and in Paper II NMR spectroscopy was used to determine the concentrations of the silanes in the samples.

NMR spectroscopy utilizes the ability of atoms, or more precisely the nuclei of atoms, to absorb and reemit electromagnetic radiation due to the change of the nuclei spin states. This is achieved through the application of a directed magnetic field. The NMR spectrum is a plot of the intensity of absorption on the vertical axis against frequency on the horizontal axis and



Figure 3-1. An absorption mode lineshape.

provides information about the chemical and physical properties of the atoms or molecules in the sample. In order for a nucleus to be detected with NMR it must possess a nuclear spin, which is associated with a magnetic moment. Nuclei with odd mass and/or odd atomic number, such as ¹H, ¹³C and ²⁹Si, which are relevant for this work, possess a nuclear spin, although the natural abundance of both ¹³C and ²⁹Si is low (1.08 % and 4.67 %, respectively) [39].

Figure 3-1 shows the typical Lorentzian lineshape of an NMR signal, where the peak is centered at position v_0 in Hz and has amplitude of height *h*. The width is measured at half of the peak height, h/2. The separation between two peaks relative to their linewidth, and also their lineshape, will determine whether the peaks are resolved or not [40]. The position of the peak is usually given as the chemical shift in ppm, as this scale is independent of the magnetic

field strength. In the chemical shift scale the position of the peak is given relative to the position of a reference peak from a reference compound. The chemical shift of the nuclei in the sample is dependent on its specific chemical environment, wherefore different nuclei in a molecule give rise to different chemical shifts [40].

The size of the integral of the peak gives the intensity of the signal, which is directly proportional to the amount of nuclei that give rise to the signal. NMR can thus be used quantitatively, as the integral intensity is directly proportional to the concentration of the molecules (nuclei) in the sample.

3.1.1 T_1 and T_2 relaxation

NMR spin relaxation is the phenomenon that describes how the bulk magnetization from the spins in a sample, after magnetic perturbation, returns to its thermal equilibrium value. The rate of relaxation is sensitive to the physical environment of the nuclei and the nature of motion that the molecule is undergoing. When an external magnetic field (B_0) is permanently applied to a sample, the magnetic moments of the spins in the sample interact with the field and align along a given z-axis. Using the descriptive vector model, the bulk z-magnetization (M_z) is the sum of the z-components of the magnetic moment of each spin. The x- and y-components are distributed randomly at equilibrium, resulting in no net transverse magnetization. To record a spectrum, a short radio-frequency (RF) pulse is applied, which generates an oscillating second magnetic field B_1 perpendicular to the static field B_0 . The length of the RF-pulse can be tuned to transfer the magnetization of the nuclear spins into the xy-plane, where experimental detection can be carried out. Such RF-pulse is denoted as a 90°-pulse and all magnetic z-components are rotated onto the same axis in the xy-plane. This effect is called phase coherence where all magnetic moments are aligned in the same direction, and subsequently to the end of the RF-pulse the magnetic moments start to precess about the z-axis. At this situation the spins are not at equilibrium. Also, the energy of the spins is increased because alignment of the spins with the z-axis is the low energy arrangement. The spins therefore need to loose energy in order to come back to equilibrium.



Figure 3-2. Using the vector model, showing how the magnetic moments from individual spins are first randomly distributed when no magnetic field is applied and then aligns with the applied magnetic field B_0 and precess about the *z*-axis. When an RF pulse is applied, the magnetic moments align in the *xy*-plane, and still precess about the *z*-axis, and finally back to equilibrium due to relaxation.

This process, when the *z*-magnetization is returned to its equilibrium value, is called *longitudinal relaxation* or *spin-lattice relaxation*. The longitudinal relaxation involves the flow of energy between spins due to molecular motion. The random thermal motion of the molecules drives the *z*-magnetization back to its equilibrium value.

Transverse relaxation is the process by which transverse magnetization decays to its decoherence equilibrium value of zero net magnetization in the *xy*-plane.

The longitudinal and transverse relaxations can be expressed as first order equations with rate constants R_1 and R_2 , where R_1 is the longitudinal relaxation rate and R_2 is the transverse relaxation rate. The inverse of the relaxation rates gives the relaxation times T_1 and T_2 .

$$\frac{dM_z}{dt} = -(M_z - M_0)R_1; \ T_1 = 1/R_1$$
Eq. 3.1

$$\frac{dM_{xy}}{dt} = -M_{xy}R_2; \ T_2 = 1/R_2$$
 Eq. 3.2

3.1.2 NMR diffusometry

With NMR diffusometry the loss of intensity during a magnetic field gradient pulse is followed. The intensity decrease provides information on the physical movement of the molecules in the sample during a certain time, and thereby the self-diffusion coefficient can be obtained. The pulsed gradient stimulated spin-echo (PGSTE) method [41] was employed in this work. Eq. 3.3 below describes the decayed intensity *I* compared to equilibrium intensity I_0 , where Δ is the diffusion time, δ is the gradient pulse length, τ_r is the gradient ringing delay, T_1 and T_2 are the longitudinal and transverse relaxation times, respectively, *D* is the diffusion coefficient, γ is the ¹H gyromagnetic ratio and *G* is the gradient field strength. The equation can be simplified into Eq. 3.4.

$$I = \frac{1}{2} I_0 \exp\left\{-\frac{\Delta - \tau_r}{T_1}\right\} \exp\left\{-\frac{2\delta - \tau_r}{T_2}\right\} \exp\{-D(\gamma \delta G)^2 (\Delta - \delta/3)\}$$
 Eq. 3.3

If the observed diffusion, $D_{abs'}$ is a population average, representing for example one fraction, p, of species bound to particles in a suspension and one fraction, 1-p, of species free in the surrounding liquid (see Eq. 3.5) then the intensity follows Eq. 3.6, where C_f and C_b are functions of the relaxation times of free and bound species, respectively. By fitting the equations in MatLab or similar $D_{free'}$ D_{bound} and p can be extracted.

$$D_{obs} = pD_{free} + (1 - p)D_{bound}$$
 Eq. 3.5

$$I(k) = pC_f \exp\{-kD_{free}\} + (1-p)C_b \exp\{-kD_{bound}\}$$
 Eq. 3.6

The NMR diffusometry measurements were conducted on a Bruker Avance 600 spectrometer, equipped with Diff30 diffusion probe. Other NMR measurements were performed on a Varian 400 MHz spectrometer and a Bruker 800 MHz spectrometer.

3.2 Light scattering techniques

3.2.1 Dynamic light scattering

The size and the zeta potential of the silica particles were measured using dynamic light scattering (DLS) with a Zetasizer Nano-ZS from Malvern Instruments. DLS is a widely used technique for determining particle size distributions, generally within the range of a few nm up to around 1 μ m. The method employs determination of the Brownian motion of the particles in the system, referred to as the translational diffusion coefficient. The diffusion coefficient, *D*, is related to the size, or more specifically the hydrodynamic radius, *R*_H, of the particles in a fluid of dynamic viscosity η via the Stokes-Einstein equation (Eq. 3.7), where k_B is the Boltzmann's constant and *T* is the absolute temperature.

$$D = \frac{\mathbf{k}_{\mathrm{B}}T}{6\pi\eta R_{H}}$$
 Eq. 3.7

The size obtained is the radius of a sphere having the same translational diffusion coefficient as the particle. A particle in motion scatters light that is frequency shifted, referred to as the Doppler shift. The frequency spectrum is Fourier transformed by a so called correlator, from which a correlation curve and correlation function is obtained. The correlation function is analyzed using cumulant analysis [42].

3.2.2 Zeta potential and surface charge

Silica particles in water with a pH above 2 have a negative charge that increases with pH. By functionalizing the silica surface, a reduction in surface charge should be observed. In addition, less sensitivity towards changes in pH and salt concentration could be achieved, since the attachment of functional groups can induce steric stabilization of the silica particles. This was assessed in both Papers I and II by analyzing the zeta potential, and, in Paper I, also by measuring the apparent surface charge through polyelectrolyte titration. The zeta potential, ζ , of colloidal particles in liquids often determines the stability of the system, where a low absolute value leads to aggregation. As a rule of thumb, the zeta potential of an electrostatically stabilized system should be $\geq \pm 30$ mV. The absolute value of zeta potential is normally discussed, *i.e.* the zeta potential is said to decrease if it becomes less negative. Determination of the zeta potential can be achieved by applying an electric field on the sample in a capillary cell, making the particles in the electric field.

The polyelectrolyte titration was conducted on a Mütek Particle Charge Detector (PCD). The measured value depends on the polyelectrolyte used, in this case polybrene ($C_{13}H_{30}Br_2N_2$), which is cationic and has two equivalent charges per mole. The titration is terminated once the point of zeros charge of the suspension has been reached. The required volume of added polybrene

depends on the amount of available groups on the silica surface and the value enables calculation of the equivalent charge per mass (eq/g).

3.2.3 Laser diffraction

Laser diffraction, conducted on a Malvern Mastersizer Micro Plus, was used for determination of the emulsion droplet size distributions. This technique is used for sizing from the submicron range up to several millimeters, and is therefore suitable for analyzing the sizes of the emulsion droplets obtained in this work. The emulsion droplets are dispersed in a liquid media (water for o/w emulsions) and laser is passed through the sample. The laser is diffracted by the particles, and the diffraction pattern is characteristic of the particle size. Mie theory is used to transform the measured data to a particle size distribution [43].

3.3 Surface activity techniques

The surface activity of the particles was assessed using the DuNoüy ring method, conducted on a Sigma 70 Tensiometer. For measurements of both surface and interfacial tension, a platinum ring is hung on a balance and submerged below the interface being tested. The interface is either the surface of a liquid (measuring surface tension) or the interface between e.g. oil and water (measuring interfacial tension), as seen in Figure 3-3. The ring will carry a meniscus of the liquid upwards. The meniscus will eventually tear from the ring, however prior to this event it will carry a maximum volume, thus a maximum force F_{max} is detected. The ring is returned to its original position just before the meniscus tears and the process can be repeated until the values of surface or interfacial tension levels out. The surface or interfacial tension, γ_{i} is calculated from the maximum force experienced by the balance as the ring is raised according to Eq. 3.8, where d is the diameter of the ring and f is a correction factor accounting for an additional volume of liquid being raised due to the proximity of one side of the ring to the other [44].

Figure 3-3. The DuNoüy ring method, for assessment of surface tension/interfacial tension. A platinum ring is submerged into the liquid with highest density and the tension at the interface is measured.

In Paper I, the measured surface tensions of diluted suspensions of mPEG functionalized silica particles are discussed. The interfacial tensions of oil and functionalized silica sols are assessed in Paper II.

3.4 Other analytical techniques

3.4.1 Turbidity measurements

When light is passed through a suspension, the light is scattered due to interactions with the particles. The turbidity of a suspension of particles increases with the particle size. In order to qualitatively study the aggregation behavior of a suspension, a UV/Vis spectrophotometer can be used, which operates at the UV and visible spectra (light of wavelength 200-400 nm). If the absorbance of the suspension is recorded where the molecular absorbance of the system is low, an increase in absorbance, *i.e.* increased scattering of light is therefore due to an increase in turbidity.

3.4.2 Elemental analysis

Elemental analysis was performed using an Elemantar Vario MICRO cube for determination of the carbon content in functionalized silica nanoparticles. The dried suspensions are, with this method, incinerated at 1100 °C in a tin vial and the carbon content is determined from the amount of CO_2 gas developed.

CHAPTER FOUR

4 Results and discussion

In this work colloidal silica has been functionalized with hydrophilic and hydrophobic groups, by silylation of the silica particle surface. The purpose has been to gain an understanding of what new properties that can be obtained by functionalizing the silica particles, and to assess these in an appropriate way, for example by finding a surface chemistry of the particles suitable for emulsion applications. The functionalized particles were characterized providing both quantitative information, in terms of *e.g.* the degree of functionalization and the surface activity,

and qualitative evaluation concerning the flocculation behavior, emulsification abilities and other surface chemical properties.

The three types of functionalizations mainly used are shown in Figure 4-1. Paper I deals only with PEGylated particles, while we in Paper II explore particles modified with different combinations of surface species.



Figure 4-1. Schematic drawing of the three types of functionalizations mainly used: methyl, propyl and mPEG groups.

4.1 Determination of amount of surface functionalization on the colloidal silica

The systems discussed in Paper I are silica particle suspensions functionalized with only mPEG silane. The mPEG group is hydrophilic and has a relatively long (poly)ethylene oxide chain that, in alkaline conditions, extends out from the particles resulting in a T_2 long enough to

be detected with NMR spectroscopy. These properties make NMR diffusometry a potential tool for determining the functionalization yield (the amount of bound silane compared to the total amount of added silane). By determining the fractions of fast- and slow-moving species in the samples, or the free and bound mPEG silanes, respectively, the yield of functionalization can be calculated. Indeed, a strict two-component attenuation of the logarithmic NMR signal intensity versus $k = (\gamma G \delta)^2 (\Delta - \delta / 3)$ was obtained for all samples. Figure 4-2 shows the stimulated spin echo profile from particles grafted with 0.155 µmol mPEG silane m⁻².



Figure 4-2. Left: Stimulated spin echo profile from NMR diffusometry measurements of silica particles grafted with 0.155 µmol mPEG silane/m² and of free aqueous mPEG silane (blue \blacktriangle). Before purification by ultrafiltration (black \blacksquare), 17% of the silanes are attached to the particles, and after purification 75% of the silanes are attached to the particles (red \bullet). The steeper slope of the filtered suspension is due to a more diluted sample. Right: Typical variations in the transverse and longitudinal relaxation times, T_1 and T_2 , respectively, with the rotational correlation time τ_c .

The relaxation times T_1 and T_2 for both free and bound species are required for fitting the data by standard non-linear regression (see Eq. 3.6). These values were obtained by standard inversion recovery and CPMG pulse sequences, and strict bi-exponential behavior was noted. The longitudinal relaxation time T_1 was measured to be 336 ms for free silane and 1.96 s for bound silane. The measured transverse relaxation time T_2 is 259 ms for free silane in suspension and 16 ms for bound silane. The significantly decreased value of T_2 and the increased value of T_1 indicate reduced mobility of the species (see Figure 4-2), which means that the bound species is associated to the silica surface. Experiments with varying diffusion times were performed to substantiate covalent linkage. Identical results were obtained and it can therefore be concluded that the residence time of the species was more than several hundreds of milliseconds, discarding the possibility of non-covalent adsorption since it would most likely result in shorter residence times. The self-diffusion coefficients obtained are in the order of 3.10⁻¹⁰ m² s⁻¹ for free silane, and 5.10⁻¹² m² s⁻¹ for bound silane, with variations due to differences in concentrations *i.e.* viscosity and obstruction. This higher relative difference of the self-diffusion coefficients, compared to the relaxation times, provides superior sensitivity of diffusometry for quantification of the functionalization yield, although the relaxation times also provide information on the local molecular mobility [45]. Table 4-1 provides an overview of the results collected for the samples functionalized with only mPEG silane.

Table 4-1. Functionalized silica sols studied in Paper I, showing the amounts of Silquest A-1230 Silane (mPEG silane) added and bound, respectively. The particle diameter, volume average, is given as measured with DLS at alkaline conditions. The bound amount was calculated from the NMR diffusion data together with the relaxation times, from which the surface coverage, and subsequently the amount of free silane, is obtained. The synthesis temperature was 70 °C for all samples except 0.21mPEG, for which the synthesis was conducted at room temperature.

Sample name	Funct (µmol si	DLS particle diameter	
	Added amount	Amount bound	(d _v , nm)
Unmodified	-	-	30.8
0.07mPEG	0.27	0.068	29.7
0.15mPEG	0.9	0.155	31.0
0.16mPEG	0.9	0.162	31.2
0.21mPEG	1.0	0.215	-
0.31mPEG	1.8	0.315	31.7

NMR diffusion measurements were not suitable for the particles having mixed modifications, such as the ones discussed in Paper II. Silanes with short and hydrophobic groups, such as propyl and methyl groups, and are immobilized when bound to a particle surface. This leads to very short T_2 and in turn a non-detectable NMR signal. The particles were instead analyzed indirectly, through measuring the amounts of free silane in supernatants from centrifuged samples. Two methods were used; method a) and method b). In method a) the ratio between the different types of free silanes in the supernatants was obtained by NMR and was recalculated into carbon weight ratios. Elemental analysis of dried, purified particles provided the carbon contents arising from bound silanes in the samples. This allowed calculation of the amounts of each type of free silanes in the samples and thereby also the amounts of each type of bound silanes, from which the yields are obtained. NMR spectroscopy was employed also in *method b*), but with the purpose to obtain the concentrations of free silanes in the supernatants. This was done by preparing calibration curves of hydrolyzed silanes (propyl silane, mPEG silane and trimethyl silane). The yield of the functionalization was simply obtained by comparing the concentration of free silane in the supernatants to the total amount added during the functionalization. The results from *method a*) and *method b*) deviate, as can be seen in Table 4-2.

Yields	Method a)	Method b)
mPEG silane	30-56 %	60-70 %
Propyl silane	99-84 %, one sample with 32 %	99-96 %
Methyl silanes	Four samples with 85- 93 %, one sample with 20 and 49 %	40-60 %, one sample with 97 %

Table 4-2. Comparisons of the yields obtained using the two different methods for the three main types of functionalizations.

Considering the mPEG silane, a contributing factor could be that the purification procedure applied for *method a*) was not satisfactory. Also, the NMR peaks arising from ethanol and methanol are overlapping the peaks from the mPEG silane making it difficult to determine the concentrations even though the integral values were compensated for this. Both ethanol and methanol are present in the samples as rest-products from the functionalization and are important for the colloidal stability of the functionalized particles.

A difference in yield between *method a*) and *method b*) is observed also for the hydrophobic silanes. However, the results, using both methods, indicate a high yield when it comes to attaching the propyl silane. Considering the methyl silane, the results are less straight forward and deviate more between the methods. One reason is the low solubility of the methyl silane in water, which leads to the need of increased ethanol content when making the calibration curves. The solvent influences the NMR signal and this makes it difficult to directly use the calibration curves. The NMR signals from these silanes were barely detectable in the particle suspensions of the functionalized colloidal silica studied, which indicates that most of the added silane is attached to the particles, but it may also have precipitated or aggregated during the functionalization.

Table 4-3 provides an overview of the results collected for the samples functionalized with mPEG silane and the different types of hydrophobic groups, as well as combinations thereof. The bound amounts given in the table are average values obtained from the two methods (*method a*) and method b)) used.

Table 4-3. Functionalized silica sols studied in Paper II, showing the amounts of Silquest A-1230 Silane (mPEG), Ethoxy trimethylsilane (TMEO), Dimethoxy dimethylsilane (DMDMO), Triethoxy (propyl) silane (PTEO), Trimethoxy (propyl) silane (PTMO) and Triethoxy (octyl) silane (OTEO) added and bound, respectively. Particle diameter and zeta potential are averages from three replicated measurements conducted using DLS, at alkaline conditions (pH 9-10). The given particle diameter is the volume averare.

name(µmol silane m² SiO₂)diameter (d _v , nm±2)potential (mV, ±7)Ref 1Bz13028.5-45Ref 2Bz36013.1-42Ref 3Bz20022.8-	name Ref 1
Added amount, order of addition Amount bound (d _v , nm±2) (mV, ±7) Ref 1 Bz130 - - 28.5 -45 Ref 2 Bz360 - - 13.1 -42 Ref 3 Bz200 - - 22.8 -	Ref 1
Ref 1 Bz130 - - 28.5 -45 Ref 2 Bz360 - - 13.1 -42 Ref 3 Bz200 - - 22.8 - A D=130 1.0 TMEQ 0.2 TMEQ 22.0 -	Ref 1
Ref 2 Bz360 - - 13.1 -42 Ref 3 Bz200 - - 22.8 - A D=130 1.0 TMEQ 0.2 TMEQ 20.0 50.0	
Ref 3 Bz200 - 22.8 - A D=120 1.0 TMEQ 0.2 TMEQ 20.0 50	Ref 2
	Ref 3
A BZ130 I.U TIVIEO U.3 TIVIEO 28.0 -50	A
B Bz130 1.06 PTEO 1.0 PTEO 27.0 -43	В
C Bz130 2.0 mPEG 0.9 mPEG* 32.0 -29	С
D Bz130 1.2 TMEO 1.1 TMEO 27.3 -43	D
1.05 PTEO 0.7 PTEO	
E Bz130 0.53 TMEO 0.3 TMEO 27.5 -44	E
0.53 PTEO 0.5 PTEO	
F Bz130 1.0 TMEO 0.7 TMEO 28.9 -34	F
1.0 mPEG 0.5 mPEG*	
G Bz130 1.0 PTEO 1.0 PTEO 30.2 -40	G
0.5 mPEG 0.3 mPEG	
H Bz200 0.95 mPEG 0.45 mPEG* 30.5 -32	Н
1.94 PTMO 1.93 PTMO*	
I Bz130 1.5 PTEO 1.5 PTEO 28.7 -28	I
1.0 mPEG 0.5 mPEG	
J Bz200 2 PTMO 1.9 PTMO* 73.0 -47	J
0.5 mPEG 0.2 mPEG*	
K Bz130 1.6 PTEO 1.6 PTEO 26.2 -34	K
0.5 mPEG 0.3 mPEG	-
L Bz130 0.53 TMEO 0.4 TMEO 28.2 -39	L
0.52 mPEG 0.3 mPEG	
M BZ130 0.5 OTEO 0.5 OTEO [^] 29.6 -40	M
U.5 MPEG U.2 MPEG	
	IN
$\bigcirc \qquad P_{7}200 \qquad 10 \text{ DTM} \bigcirc \qquad 0.0 \text{ DTM} \bigcirc * \qquad 210 \qquad 40$	0
0 = 1000000000000000000000000000000000000	U
$P = \frac{10 \text{ DTE}}{10 \text{ DTE}} = \frac{10 \text{ DTE}}{120} = \frac{120}{22}$	D
1.071200 1.07120 1.07120 13.0 -32	1
$\bigcirc \qquad B_{7}130 \qquad 1.05PTE\bigcirc \qquad 1.0PTE\bigcirc \qquad 20.3 \qquad 22$	0
1.0 mPEG 0.6 mPEG	4

* Results using only method a)

Direct quantification of the amount of functionalization attached to the silica particles surface becomes more challenging when different types of modifications are used. NMR diffusometry works very well for water soluble and longer surface species, while for the shorter, hydrophobic chains the characterization methods still need to be further developed when the surface compositions on the particles are heterogeneous. One alternative that is yet to evaluate is solid state NMR together with elemental analysis of purified samples.

4.2 Surface and interfacial properties

4.2.1 Surface charge and surface activity

The PEGylated particles studied in Paper I show a clear reduction in surface charge as well as in the (absolute value of) zeta potential despite a relatively small amount of covalently attached mPEG, see Figure 4-3. Figure 4-3 also shows that the functionalization with mPEG makes the particles less affected by changes in pH, when the surface coverage is 0.155 µmol mPEG silane m⁻² and above. An increased salt concentration to \geq 100 mM leads to severe aggregation of the particles in all samples apart from the high coverage one (0.315 µmol mPEG silane m⁻²). For the latter, only moderate aggregation was noted through an increase in average particle diameter from 31.7 nm at alkaline conditions to ~ 40 nm at 100 mM salt and ~ 90 nm at 200 mM salt.



Figure 4-3. Left: Zeta potential in mV (black \blacksquare) and apparent surface charge in meq/g (green \bullet) as measured with PCD polyelectrolyte adsorption, as a function of the mPEG silane surface coverage in µmol mPEG m⁻² of the particles. Right: Zeta potential of dialyzed PEGylated samples as a function of pH, with varying salt concentrations and surface coverages: samples with 0.068 (blue \checkmark), 0.155 (green \blacktriangle) and 0.315 (red \bullet) µmol mPEG silane m⁻² are measured at 7 mM salt. Unmodified particles (black \blacksquare) are shown for comparison and have ~10 mM salt. For high surface coverage it was possible to measure at higher salt concentrations; 100 mM (red \circ) and 200 mM (red \diamond).

The zeta potential is the measured potential in the shear plane between the particle and the bulk solution that is created when the particle moves through an electric field [46]. When polymers are adsorbed to the particles and extend out into the diffuse layer, a movement of the shear plane further out from the particle surface occurs, which decreases the zeta potential [46]. Although the mPEG silane is relatively short (~ 4 nm) at the low salt concentrations in samples,

compared to the thickness of diffuse double layer, which should be > 90 nm, such an effect could be possible. However, since the apparent surface charge is significantly reduced, the main reason for the decreased zeta potential is presumably the reduced surface charge of the particles due to mPEG attachment.

Charged particles can only be depleted from a suspension, and thus adsorb at the interface, if the energy gain compensates for the energy barrier due to *e.g.* concentrating charged particles at the interface, and for the entropy loss [47]. A lower particle charge density will therefore lead to a higher surface activity, since a reduction of surface charge facilitates the adsorption at the air-water interface [47]. Figure 4-4 shows the effect of the PEGylated particles on surface tension, measured with the DüNouy ring method. The small reduction in surface tension caused by unmodified silica particles (~ 2 mN/m) is consistent with other findings [48, 49]. Slightly larger effects have been observed (~ 4 mN/m) for SiO₂ particles larger than the ones studied here [50].



Figure 4-4. Surface tension as a function of time for mPEG functionalized silica particles at a concentration of 5 wt% SiO₂ and increasing surface coverage, from unmodified (black), 0.068 (0.07), 0.155 (0.15) and 0.315 (0.31) μ mol mPEG silane m⁻². The samples are purified through ultrafiltration (UF) and dialysis (Dial.).

The PEGylated particles have significant effect on the surface tension. These purified samples contain < 0.3-0.7 mM free mPEG silane, which renders a surface tension of ~ 60-62 mN/m. The surface tension observed for both high and medium surface coverage samples is well exceeding that caused by the free silane; ~ 56 mN/m for 0.15mPEG and ~ 51 mN/m for 0.31mPEG. This shows that the PEGylated particles are in fact surface active, and a higher degree of surface functionalization, which in turn leads to a larger reduction of surface charge density, was found to result in a more pronounced decrease of the surface tension.

Particles modified with only hydrophobic groups, such as sample B modified with propyl silane and samples D and E modified with both trimethyl and propyl silane, were found to reduce the surface tension with ~ 2 mN/m, in the same range as for unmodified particles. Interfacial tension measurements at the Exxsol D60-silica suspension interface revealed larger effects arising from the presence of the particles, both modified and unmodified ones. At Exxsol D60-distilled water interface the interfacial tension was measured to be 48 mN/m. The addition of unmodified particles reduced the interfacial tension to 37-39 mN/m. Heterogeneously modified particles, with both hydrophobic groups and the hydrophilic mPEG silane exposed slightly larger effects on the interfacial tension, a reduction to ~ 30 mN/m was noted, compared to the particles with only hydrophobic modifications and the effect increased with the amount of mPEG.

Figure 4-5 shows that modifying particles with only hydrophobic groups gives a very small effect on the zeta potential (samples B, E and D), providing one reason for the small effect on surface tension. Adding mPEG to the particles (samples 0.31mPEG, 0.15 mPEG, Q, I and K) gives a decrease in the absolute value of zeta potential, which in turn facilitates the adsorption at the interface, well in line with previous findings. In emulsion systems a reduction of surface charge is therefore beneficial, and functionalization with mPEG silane efficiently provides this feature.



Figure 4-5. Zeta potential (in mV) at alkaline conditions, of mPEG modified particles (PEG 0.31 and PEG 0.15 have 0.31 and 0.15 μ mol mPEG silane/m² SiO₂ respectively), heterogeneously modified and dialyzed particles (Dial.) (Q, I, K) and hydrophobically modified particles (E, B, D). Bz 40/130 is shown as reference (Ref). See Table 4-3 for surface compositions of the silica particles.

4.2.2 Flocculation behavior

Weakly flocculated particles have been shown to be beneficial for good emulsification abilities [51, 52]. Homogeneously modified colloidal silica, with medium and low amounts of mPEG silane (0.068, 0.155 and 0.215 µmol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂, respectively) display a pH dependent flocculation behavior; see Figure 4-6A and *Results* Paper I. The origin of the flocculation is presumably the pH- and temperature dependent attractive forces that exist between silica and poly(ethylene oxide) [53-55]. Also the heterogeneously modified particles, with both hydrophobic and hydrophilic surface species, provide the desired flocculation behavior due to the presence of mPEG (see Figure 4-6B). The flocculation is reversible: an increase in pH returns the sample to its original turbidity, but if the samples are left undisturbed at acidic conditions > 1-2 weeks and some water is allowed to evaporate, they settle and form a rigid gel.

Samples with higher degree of mPEG functionalization, 0.315 µmol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂, did not flocculate, which exposes the steric influence on stabilization. The particles modified with only hydrophobic modifications, such as samples B and E shown in Figure 4-6B, display very little or no flocculation upon a decrease in pH. These results show that, by grafting colloidal silica with mPEG silane, a stabilization of the particles is achieved in such a way that a controllable flocculation is obtained. It also shows the importance of pH, both for colloidal stability and for emulsification abilities.



Figure 4-6. Absorbance at 700 nm measured with UV/Vis spectroscopy, showing the variations in turbidity as a function of pH: A) PEGylated particles with low (blue \checkmark), medium (green \blacktriangle) and high (red \bullet) degree of functionalization; 0.068, 0.155, and 0.315 µmol mPEG silane/m², respectively, and without functionalization (black \blacksquare). B) Samples N (red \bullet), K (green \checkmark), G (black \blacksquare), B (dark green \blacklozenge) and E (blue \blacktriangle). See Table 4-3 for surface compositions of the silica particles.

Figure 4-7 shows the ¹H MNR signal from the poly(ethylene oxide) units of the mPEG silane grafted on silica particles with (A) 0.155 and (B) 0.315 μ mol mPEG silane/m² SiO₂, respectively, studied to obtain a further understanding of the flocculation behavior. The samples were ultrafiltrated, diluted in D₂O and ion-exchanged using a cation-exchange resin, and the ¹H spectra were collected as a function of pH.



Figure 4-7. ¹H NMR spectra showing the peak arising from the poly(ethylene oxide) units of the mPEG silane grafted on silica particles with A: 0.155 μ mol mPEG silane/m² SiO₂ and B: 0.315 μ mol mPEG silane/m² SiO₂, as the pH is decreased. The experiments were conducted on a Varian 400 MHz spectrometer.

The results show a decrease in intensity for (A), the sample with medium surface coverage of mPEG, most probably due to severe broadening of the peaks when mPEG silane adsorbs to the silica surface. Considering the turbidity increase observed for medium and low surface coverage

samples, and since the flocculation is reversible, an inter-particle bridge flocculation presumably occurs, causing the aggregation. For (B), no decrease in intensity is observed, in coherence with the turbidity results, but still surprising since the silica surface is not fully covered with mPEG silane. However, it demonstrates that even though the surface coverage of mPEG is relatively low, compared to the theoretical maximum amount, it has a large influence on the surface properties.

4.3 Evaluation of emulsification performance

4.3.1 Effect of the type of surface modification

The emulsification abilities of the surface modified colloidal silica were evaluated by preparing Pickering emulsions and comparing the emulsion droplet size distributions, where smaller emulsion droplets corresponds to a better performance.

Emulsification trials with PEGylated particles were performed to investigate if the particles, despite their hydrophilic character, could work as emulsifiers for polar oils. Butanol and ethyl acetate were chosen since these have been successfully emulsified using unmodified silica particles by Frelichowska et al. [56]. The trials were conducted using Silent Crusher M (Heidolph) equipped with a 50mm nozzle, working at the speed 10000 rpm – 17000 rpm. The emulsification time was kept at of 5 - 10 min. Emulsions formed only when the pH was decreased to below pH 4, but they were not stable towards coalescence for more than 5 days regardless of the amount of mPEG surface coverage. An example of emulsified ethyl acetate in shown in Figure 4-8, and the emulsion droplets started to coalesce immediately after emulsification. Emulsions of ethyl acetate were formed using unmodified particles, but also these readily coalesced and phase separation was observed after 3 days.



Figure 4-8. Microscope image of emulsified of ethyl acetate using PEGylated silica with 0.315 μ mol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂ as emulsifier. The emulsion droplets are coalescing. The emulsion contains 20 wt% oil and 5 wt% silica particles in the water phase.

Particles modified with hydrophobic groups (propyl and methyl silanes) and mPEG silane were used to emulsify Exxsol D60, a non-polar mixture of hydrocarbons with chain lengths of 10-12 carbons that contains n-alkanes, isoalkanes, cyclics and a small fraction of aromatics (<2 %). The emulsifications were conducted using MagicLab device and the pH was adjusted to 3.9 \pm 0.3 using HCI (aq). Figure 4-9 shows that unmodified particles could be used to emulsify Exxsol D60 when MagicLab was utilized, and there is little change in the emulsion droplet size over time (> 5 weeks). Particles modified with only mPEG silane on the other hand, produced

emulsions with larger droplets (~ 30 μ m in median size) that underwent complete phase separation within 24 h.

By modifying the silica particles with hydrophobic groups the median emulsion droplet size is significantly reduced, as can be seen in Figure 4-9 (samples A, B and D). The introduction of the hydrophilic mPEG group to the particles surface, such as for sample G, decreases the median emulsion droplet size even further. The emulsions produced using these heterogeneously surface modified particles showed a very low degree of droplet coalescence over time; almost no change in the emulsion droplet size distributions was observed over the course of five weeks.



Figure 4-9. Left: Median emulsion droplet size as a function of time, of emulsified Exxsol D60 using Bz130 (black \checkmark) and Bz360 (red \blacklozenge) for reference, and samples A (grey \blacksquare), B (blue \bullet), D (pink \blacktriangle) and G (green \blacktriangleleft) as emulsifiers. The emulsions contain 40 wt% oil and 2.5 wt% silica particles in the water phase. The results shown are average from three replicated measurements. Right: Microscope image of emulsified Exxsol D60 using sample G as emulsifier, 1.5 years after emulsification. The scale-bar represents 100 µm. See Table 4-3 for surface compositions of the particles.

It is clear that a combination of hydrophobic groups and hydrophilic mPEG facilitates emulsification. The functionalization conditions however, are important. If the mPEG silane is added before addition of the hydrophobic group, as for sample H, emulsions with emulsion droplets of 22 μ m in median size was observed. Also, adding ~ 1 μ mol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂, compared to samples with ~ 0.5 μ mol mPEG silane added m⁻² SiO₂, renders emulsions with emulsion droplets of 18-15 μ m in median size, compared to ~ 10 μ m in median size. The mPEG silane obviously has a large influence on the emulsification abilities as well as the surface properties of the particles.

4.3.2 Effect of pH

As already mentioned, pH is an important parameter in disperse systems. Figure 4-10 shows how the median emulsion droplet size decrease as a function of pH. At the pH conditions where a turbidity increase is observed, around pH 6 for sample K and pH 8 for sample N (compare Figure 4-6A), a significant reduction in emulsion droplet size is seen. This demonstrates that

flocculation, together with the reduced surface charge density at acidic conditions, clearly facilitates the emulsion formation. Addition of electrolyte to the suspensions achieves a reduction of the surface charge density and flocculation, and thereby is also emulsification facilitated (see *Results*, Paper II).



Figure 4-10. Median emulsion droplet size as a function of pH for emulsions obtained using samples N (red •) and K (green •) as emulsifiers. The oil content in these emulsions is 19 wt% and the silica-to-oil ratio is 0.065. See Table 4-3 for surface compositions of the particles.

4.3.3 Other factors influencing emulsification abilities

The silica-to-oil ratio will influence the emulsification abilities, since the available surface area of the silica particles restricts the possible size of the emulsion droplets. The particle size influences the emulsion droplet size in a similar way, since a smaller particle has a larger specific surface area. This is seen in Figure 4-11, were the smaller particle (sample P) already at low silica contents has a surface area large enough to stabilize smaller emulsion droplets.

Another relevant parameter is the energy input during the emulsification; an increase in shear rate from 10000 rpm to 20000 rpm reduces the median emulsion droplet size from 10.2 μ m to 3.6 μ m, using sample G as emulsifier, and the droplet size was unchanged for at least five weeks.



Figure 4-11. Emulsion droplet size as a function of surface area silica-to-oil content. The emulsions contain 19 wt% oil and were prepared using the following particles as emulsifiers: Samples G (black ■), P (blue ▲), N (red •) and M (pink ▼). See Table 4-3 for surface compositions of the silica particles.

CHAPTER FIVE

5 Concluding remarks

Through a direct and water-based route, colloidal silica functionalized with mPEG silane, methyl silane, propyl silane and octyl silane, as well as various combinations of the surface functionalities have been prepared. For particles functionalized with only mPEG silane, NMR diffusometry proved to be an excellent method for quantification of the amount of mPEG attached, and the measurements also confirmed covalent binding to the silica surface. Both the apparent surface charge density and the zeta potential are significantly affected by the presence of bound mPEG, even though the maximum surface coverage obtained (0.315 µmol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂) is relatively low compared to the theoretical amount of available OH-groups (8 µmol m⁻² SiO₂). Surface active particles were obtained when the surface coverage was 0.15 µmol mPEG silane m⁻² SiO₂ and above. At medium surface coverage (0.215 µmol mPEG m⁻²), and below, a pH dependent aggregation behavior was observed. It was concluded that this reversible phenomenon originates from the attractive PEG-silica interaction and the aggregation is caused by inter-particle bridge flocculation. The higher surface coverage sample showed steric stabilization towards flocculation.

In summary, functionalization of colloidal silica with mPEG silane provides *i*) a controllable and pH dependent flocculation behavior, *ii*) a significant reduction of surface charge density and *iii*) surface active particles. These properties are crucial for emulsification abilities. PEGylated particles, however, are hydrophilic in character and in order to produce particles that efficiently can emulsify non-polar oils, hydrophobic surface functionalization is required. Homogeneously modified particles with hydrophobic surface species have an improved emulsification capability, compared to unmodified ones. It was found that a combination of hydrophilic mPEG and the hydrophobic propyl silane, preferably in combination with another hydrophobic group such as methyl groups, renders particles with superior emulsification abilities. These heterogeneously modified particles are surface active, display pH-dependent flocculation behavior and have a reduced surface charge density. All these properties facilitate adsorption at an oil-water interface and emulsion droplet formation. Furthermore, the addition order of the silanes during the functionalization, the salt concentration of the silica suspension, the pH and the surface area SiO_2 -to-oil ratio were identified as important variables that influence the emulsion formation and the emulsification performance of the particles.

The characterization of heterogeneously modified particles, with mixtures of surface species attached, is challenging and needs further studies, in particular concerning the quantification of the amounts attached. The methods used in Paper II provide an indication of the yields of the functionalization, which makes it possible to compare the different samples, but more quantitative methods need to be developed.

6 Abbreviations

Bz130	Bindzil 40/130
Bz200	Bindzil 2034DI
Bz360	Bindzil 30/360
DLS	Dynamic Light Scattering
FID	Free Induction Decay
mPEG	methyl poly(ethylene glycol)
DMDMO	Dimethoxy dimethylsilane
TMEO	Ethoxy trimethylsilane
NMR	Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
OTEO	Octyl triethoxy silane
PEG	Poly(ethylene glycol)
PEO	Poly(ethylene oxide)
PPC	Pulp and Performance Chemicals
PTEO	Triethoxy (propyl) silane
РТМО	Trimethoxy (propyl) silane
SLS	Static Light Scattering
UV/Vis	Ultraviolet-visible

7 Acknowledgements

The Swedish Research Council and AkzoNobel Pulp and Performance Chemicals AB are greatly acknowledged for funding this project.

AkzoNobel Pulp and Performance Chemicals: I am very grateful that I have the chance to work as an industrial PhD student, which gives me both an industrial and an academic perspective on my work, something I very much appreciate. Thank you YIva Wildlock for being such an eminent boss, who always have time for my big and small challenges! My supervisors at PPC, Anders Törncrona and Michael Persson, thank you for giving me the industrial perspectives and supplying me with both materials and ideas.

My supervisor and examiner Anders Palmqvist, thank you for having the ability of making me feel that my research is really worth doing! My co-supervisor Lars Nordstierna, thank you for always helping with my endless questions concerning NMR and other work related issues, but also for the nice music tips.

All my colleagues at PPC, especially Peter, Kristina, Catarina, Magnus, Andreas, Daniel, Per, Hans-Åke, Annika... thank you for your help in the lab, for listening to my research, for discussing and coming with advices and inputs!

All my present and former colleagues at TYK and 2160, thank you for making the work environment such a joyful place! Special thanks to my roommate Johanna, and my former roommates Ralph and Björn: I don't know how I would have managed without you to complain with when Excel was making me want to pull my hair out! Caroline, thank you for being such a wonderful person discuss various issues with! Frida, it has been so nice to have you to ventilate with all the matters that we as Industrial PhD students face. Ann, thank you for providing solutions to all administrative and other problems.

The Swedish NMR Centre is acknowledged for providing such good services, especially Diana, Cissi and Maxim for all the help in front of the magnets.

Min familj och mina vänner: Mirja och Joel, tack för att ni är de bästa syskonen som finns! Och Niklas, för att du är världens bästa svåger! Älskade mamma, alltid en stöttepelare, och pappa, en frisk fläkt i vardagen. Mattias, det finns inga jag hellre vill dela mitt liv med än dig och vår älskade lilla dotter Emy. En extra kram till Ale, för att vi har stöttat varann sedan dag ett på Chalmers, och till Tora, Eveline, Rose och alla ni andra som fått lyssna på mitt Chalmersprat.

References

- 1. Holmberg, K., B. Jönsson, B. Kronberg, and B. Lindman, *Surfactants and polymers in aqueous solution*. 2 ed. 2003, Chichester, West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons.
- 2. Iler, R.K., *The Chemistry of Silica*. 1979, New York: Wiley.
- 3. Albertsson, J., *kiseldioxid*, in *Nationalencyklopedin*.
- 4. Bergna, H.E. and W.O. Roberts, eds. *Colloidal Silica Fundamentals and Applications*. sufactant science series. Vol. 131. 2006, Taylor & Francis.
- 5. Binks, B.P., *Particles as surfactants—similarities and differences.* Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science, 2002. 7(1–2): p. 21-41.
- 6. Aveyard, R., B.P. Binks, and J.H. Clint, *Emulsions stabilised solely by colloidal particles.* Advances in Colloid and Interface Science, 2003. 100-102(SUPPL.): p. 503-546.
- 7. Barthel, H., *Chemistry at InterfacesSurface interactions of dimethylsiloxy group-modified fumed silica.* Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 1995. 101(2): p. 217-226.
- 8. Bridger, K. and B. Vincent, *The terminal grafting of poly(ethylene oxide) chains to silica surfaces.* European Polymer Journal, 1980. 16(10): p. 1017-1021.
- 9. Zhang, Z., A.E. Berns, S. Willbold, and J. Buitenhuis, *Synthesis of poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)-grafted colloidal silica particles with improved stability in aqueous solvents.* Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 2007. 310(2): p. 446-455.
- 10. Xu, H., F. Yan, E.E. Monson, and R. Kopelman, *Room-temperature preparation and characterization of poly (ethylene glycol)-coated silica nanoparticles for biomedical applications.* Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A, 2003. 66A(4): p. 870-879.
- 11. Joubert, M., C. Delaite, E. Bourgeat-Lami, and P. Dumas, *Hairy PEO-Silica Nanoparticles through Surface-Initiated Polymerization of Ethylene Oxide.* Macromolecular Rapid Communications, 2005. 26(8): p. 602-607.
- 12. Graf, C., Q. Gao, I. Schütz, C.N. Noufele, W. Ruan, U. Posselt, E. Korotianskiy, D. Nordmeyer, F. Rancan, S. Hadam, A. Vogt, J. Lademann, V. Haucke, and E. Rühl, *Surface Functionalization of Silica Nanoparticles Supports Colloidal Stability in Physiological Media and Facilitates Internalization in Cells.* Langmuir, 2012. 28(20): p. 7598-7613.
- 13. Kopelman, R., H. Xu, F. Yan, E.E. Monson, W. Tang, R. Schneider, and M.A. Philbert. *Preparation and characterization of poly (ethylene glycol)-coated Stoeber silica nanoparticles for biomedical applications.* 2002.
- 14. Rio-Echevarria, I.M., F. Selvestrel, D. Segat, G. Guarino, R. Tavano, V. Causin, E. Reddi, E. Papini, and F. Mancin, *Highly PEGylated silica nanoparticles: "ready to use" stealth functional nanocarriers.* Journal of Materials Chemistry, 2010. 20(14): p. 2780-2787.
- 15. Yagüe, C., M. Moros, V. Grazú, M. Arruebo, and J. Santamaría, *Synthesis and stealthing study of bare and PEGylated silica micro- and nanoparticles as potential drug-delivery vectors.* Chemical Engineering Journal, 2008. 137(1): p. 45-53.
- 16. Malmsten, M., K. Emoto, and J.M. Van Alstine, *Effect of chain density on inhibition of protein adsorption by poly(ethylene glycol) based coatings.* Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 1998. 202(2): p. 507-517.
- 17. Binks, B.P. and S.O. Lumsdon, *Influence of Particle Wettability on the Type and Stability of Surfactant-Free Emulsions*. Langmuir, 2000. 16(23): p. 8622-8631.
- 18. Binks, B.P. and S.O. Lumsdon, *Effects of oil type and aqueous phase composition on oil-water mixtures containing particles of intermediate hydrophobicity.* Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics, 2000. 2(13): p. 2959-2967.
- 19. Pickering, S.U., *CXCVI.-Emulsions.* Journal of the Chemical Society, Transactions, 1907. 91(0): p. 2001-2021.
- 20. Ramsden, W., Separation of Solids in the Surface-Layers of Solutions and 'Suspensions' (Observations on Surface-Membranes, Bubbles, Emulsions, and Mechanical Coagulation). -- Preliminary Account. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London, 1903. 72(477-486): p. 156-164.
- 21. Dickinson, E., *Use of nanoparticles and microparticles in the formation and stabilization of food emulsions.* Trends in Food Science & Technology 2012. 24: p. 4-12.
- 22. Binks, B.P. and P.D.I. Fletcher, *Particles Adsorbed at the Oil–Water Interface: A Theoretical Comparison between Spheres of Uniform Wettability and "Janus" Particles.* Langmuir, 2001. 17(16): p. 4708-4710.

- 23. Casagrande, C., P. Fabre, E. Raphaël, and M. Veyssié, "Janus Beads": Realization and Behaviour at Water/Oil Interfaces. EPL (Europhysics Letters), 1989. 9(3): p. 251.
- 24. Glaser, N., D.J. Adams, A. Böker, and G. Krausch, *Janus Particles at Liquid–Liquid Interfaces.* Langmuir, 2006. 22(12): p. 5227-5229.
- 25. Takahara, Y.K., S. Ikeda, S. Ishino, K. Tachi, K. Ikeue, T. Sakata, T. Hasegawa, H. Mori, M. Matsumura, and B. Ohtani, *Asymmetrically Modified Silica Particles: A Simple Particulate Surfactant for Stabilization of Oil Droplets in Water.* Journal of the American Chemical Society, 2005. 127(17): p. 6271-6275.
- 26. Chevalier, Y. and M.A. Bolzinger, *Emulsions stabilized with solid nanoparticles: Pickering emulsions.* Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 2013. 439: p. 23-34.
- 27. Horozov, T.S. and B.P. Binks, *Particle-Stabilized Emulsions: A Bilayer or a Bridging Monolayer?* Angewandte Chemie International Edition, 2006. 45(5): p. 773-776.
- 28. Midmore, B.R., *Preparation of a novel silica-stabilized oil/water emulsion.* Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 1998. 132(2): p. 257-265.
- 29. Binks, B.P. and T.S. Horozov, eds. *Colloidal Particles at Liquid Interfaces*. 1 ed. 2006, Cambridge University Press: New York.
- 30. Binks, B.P. and S.O. Lumsdon, *Pickering Emulsions Stabilized by Monodisperse Latex Particles: Effects of Particle Size.* Langmuir, 2001. 17: p. 4540-4547.
- 31. Arditty, S., C.P. Whitby, B.P. Binks, V. Schmitt, and F. Leal-Calderon, *Some general features of limited coalescence in solid-stabilized emulsions.* European Physical Journal E, 2003. 11(3): p. 273-281.
- 32. Saleh, N., T. Sarbu, K. Sirk, G.V. Lowry, K. Matyjaszewski, and R.D. Tilton, *Oil-in-Water Emulsions Stabilized by Highly Charged Polyelectrolyte-Grafted Silica Nanoparticlest*. Langmuir, 2005. 21(22): p. 9873-9878.
- 33. Vignati, E., R. Piazza, and T.P. Lockhart, *Pickering Emulsions: Interfacial Tension, Colloidal Layer Morphology, and Trapped-Particle Motion.* Langmuir, 2003. 19(17): p. 6650-6656.
- 34. Chuiko, A.A., V.V. Lobanov, and A.G. Grebenyuk, *Structure of Disperse Silica Surface and Electrostatic Aspects*, in *Colloidal Silica Fundamentals and Applications*, H.E. Bergna and W.O. Roberts, Editors. 2006, Taylor & Francis.
- 35. Zhuravlev, L.T., *Concentration of hydroxyl groups on the surface of amorphous silicas.* Langmuir, 1987. 3(3): p. 316-318.
- 36. Plueddemann, E.P., *Silane Coupling Agents*. 2 ed. 1991, New York Plenum Press.
- 37. Osterholtz, F.D. and E.R. Pohl, *Kinetics of the hydrolysis and condensation of organofunctional alkoxysilanes: a review* Journal of Adhesion Science and Technology, 1992. 6(1): p. 127-149.
- 38. Sears, G.W., *Determination of Specific Surface Area of Colloidal Silica by Titration with Sodium Hydroxide.* Analytical Chemistry, 1956. 28(12): p. 1981-1983.
- 39. Lampman, G.M., D.L. Pavia, G.S. Kriz, and J.R. Vyvyan, *Spectroscopy.* 4 ed. 2010, Belmont, USA: Mary Finch.
- 40. Keeler, J., *Understanding NMR Spectroscopy.* 2 ed. 2010, West Sussex, UK: Wiley.
- 41. Tanner, J.E., *Use of the stimulated echo in nmr diffusion studies.* The Journal of Chemical Physics, 1970. 52(5): p. 2523-2526.
- 42. Pusey, P.N. and W. Van Megen, *Detection of small polydispersities by photon correlation spectroscopy*. The Journal of Chemical Physics, 1984. 80(8): p. 3513-3520.
- 43. de Boer, G.B.J., C. de Weerd, D. Thoenes, and H.W.J. Goossens, *Laser diffraction spectrometry: Fraunhofer diffraction versus Mie scattering.* Particle characterization, 1987. 4(1): p. 14-19.
- 44. Huh, C. and S.G. Mason, *A rigorous theory of ring tensiometry.* Colloid and Polymer Science Kolloid Zeitschrift & Zeitschrift für Polymere, 1975. 253(7): p. 566-580.
- 45. Schönhoff, M., *NMR studies of sorption and adsorption phenomena in colloidal systems.* Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science, 2013. 18(3): p. 201-213.
- 46. Eklund, D. and T. Lindström, *Colloidal stability*, in *Paper Chemistry: An introduction*. 1991, DT Paper Science Publications: Grankulla, Finland.
- 47. Paunov, V.N., B.P. Binks, and N.P. Ashby, *Adsorption of Charged Colloid Particles to Charged Liquid Surfaces.* Langmuir, 2002. 18(18): p. 6946-6955.
- 48. Blute, I., R.J. Pugh, J. van de Pas, and I. Callaghan, *Industrial manufactured silica nanoparticle sols. 2: Surface tension, particle concentration, foam generation and stability.* Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 2009. 337(1–3): p. 127-135.

- 49. Okubo, T., Surface Tension of Structured Colloidal Suspensions of Polystyrene and Silica Spheres at the Air-Water Interface. Journal of Colloid And Interface Science, 1995. 171(1): p. 55-62.
- 50. Dong, L. and D.T. Johnson, *The Study of the Surface Tension of Charge Stabilized Colloidal Dispersions.* Journal of Dispersion Science and Technology, 2005. 25(5): p. 575-583.
- 51. Briggs, T.R., *Emulsions with Finely Divided Solids.* Journal of Industrial & Engineering Chemistry, 1921. 13(11): p. 1008-1010.
- 52. Horozov, T.S., B.P. Binks, and T. Gottschalk-Gaudig, *Effect of electrolyte in silicone oil-in-water emulsions stabilised by fumed silica particles.* Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics, 2007. 9(48): p. 6398-6404.
- 53. Malmsten, M., P. Linse, and T. Cosgrove, *Adsorption of PEO-PPO-PEO block copolymers at silica*. Macromolecules, 1992. 25(9): p. 2474-2481.
- 54. Rubio, J. and J.A. Kitchener, *Mechanism of adsorption of poly(ethylene oxide) flocculant on silica.* Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 1976. 57(1): p. 132-142.
- 55. Sundblom, A., A.E.C. Palmqvist, and K. Holmberg, *Study of the pluronic-silica interaction in synthesis of mesoporous silica under mild acidic conditions.* Langmuir, 2010. 26(3): p. 1983-1990.
- 56. Frelichowska, J., M.A. Bolzinger, and Y. Chevalier, *Pickering emulsions with bare silica*. Colloids and Surfaces a-Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 2009. 343(1-3): p. 70-74.